MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, MARCH 9, 2011 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Councilman Richard Johnson


Councilman George Rucker 


Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Joan Zdanski


                                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman John Henderson 

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                       Michael J. Pearce, Interim City    Manager








Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney

Donna Setliff, Assistant Community


Development Director

Dale Hagwood, Parks & Recreation Director

Chad Merritt, Lake Supervisor

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. He noted that Councilman Henderson was out of town due to a death in his family and Mayor Pro Tem Balsley was at home recovering from surgery.

The Mayor then recognized Pastor Randy Hester of Community Baptist Church, who provided the invocation.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present.

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.
Mayor Festerman asked if any Council members wanted any Consent Agenda items to be pulled for further consideration. None were offered.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by the Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 9, 2011 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 5-0 vote, the Council approved the February 9, 2011 regular meeting minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION DESIGNATING AN OFFICIAL TO MAKE RECOMMENDATIONS REGARDING ABC PERMIT APPLICATIONS.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 5-0 vote, the Council approved the following Resolution at the request of Police Chief Edd Hunt:

RESOLUTION DESIGNATING AN OFFICIAL
TO MAKE RECOMMENDATIONS REGARDING
ABC PERMIT APPLICATIONS


WHEREAS, G.S. 18B-904(f) authorizes a governing body to designate an official, by name or by position, to make recommendations concerning the suitability of persons or locations for ABC permits; and,


WHEREAS, the City of Reidsville, located in Rockingham County, North Carolina, wishes to notify the North Carolina Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission of its designation as required by G.S. 18B-904(f);


THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Chief of Police is hereby designated to notify the North Carolina Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission of the recommendations of the City of Reidsville, County of Rockingham, regarding the suitability of persons and locations for ABC permits within its jurisdiction.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT notices of the City of Reidsville, County of Rockingham, should be mailed or delivered to the official designated above at the following address:


Mailing Address:
230 W. Morehead Street


Office Location:
220 W. Morehead Street


City:


Reidsville, NC


Zip:


27320

This the 9th day of March, 2011.








/s/____________________________________






     James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_________________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 -- APPROVAL OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 21, WHICH APPROPRIATES $7,500 FOR EXTENSION OF THE BOAT RAMP AT LAKE REIDSVILLE.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 5-0 vote, the Council approved the following Budget Ordinance Amendment based on Interim City Manager Michael Pearce’s memo dated March 1, 2011 (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.):
BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 21
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on May 5, 2010 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2010-2011; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds to extend the boat ramp at Lake Reidsville.
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on May 5, 2010 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 11-3991-0000, Appropriated  Fund Balance, be increased by $7,500.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 11-6130-5800, Capital Improvements, be increased by $7,500.00.
This the 9th day of March, 2011.

                     /s/ _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

- End of Consent Agenda -
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT (T2011-1) TO THE CITY’S ZONING ORDINANCE, WHICH WOULD AMEND ARTICLE V, SECTION 3, SPECIAL USES, INTERNET SWEEPSTAKES CAFES, BY DELETING THE REQUIREMENT OF HOURS OF OPERATION NOT TO EXCEED 10 A.M. TO 12:00 A.M. 
In making the staff report, Assistant Community Development Director Donna Setliff reminded Council members that in May of 2010, the Zoning Ordinance was amended to allow Internet Sweepstakes Cafes by Special Use Permit in General and Highway Business zoning districts with specific development criteria. On Feb. 9, 2011, Randy Moore was granted a Special Use Permit by City Council for such a café at 1410 W. Harrison Street, she said. At the Feb. 16, 2011 meeting of the Planning Board, of which Mr. Moore is a member, he asked the board to sponsor a text amendment to go forward to City Council which would delete the specific condition, “Hours of operation shall not exceed 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 a.m.”, from the Internet Sweepstakes Café requirements.
Mr. Moore asked for this change because there are two other sweepstake businesses in town, a third has since shut down, that were operating prior to the City’s adoption of the requirements for sweepstakes. Since these businesses existed prior to the adopted regulations, they are grandfathered and do not have to meet the regulations that any sweepstakes operations from the time the ordinance was adopted forward have to, she noted. They don’t have to meet those regulations, she said. That was Mr. Moore’s reasoning for asking the Planning Board to sponsor it, Setliff added.
Setliff then explained how staff came up with the development criterion. Prior to May of 2010, staff surveyed 22 communities across the State and found the following: five had placed moratoriums on the use at the time of the survey; four prohibited sweepstakes; four allowed the use under their amusements category; two allowed the use by right with no restrictions; and seven allowed the use either by right or Special Use Permit with criteria dealing with their hours of operation, she said.
Staff had also met with the Reidsville Downtown Corporation because staff originally had received an application for an internet sweepstakes café downtown but that application was later withdrawn, Setliff noted. Before the application was withdrawn, RDC did recommend if it was allowed in the downtown area, that the use only be allowed by Special Use Permit and with hours of operation placed in the requirements, Setliff said. An ad hoc committee also met to study this type of use, but although the group did not come up with specific development criteria, they were concerned about the hours of operation and the café being allowed to stay open 24 hours, she noted. They did recommend that it be done by Special Use Permit, she said. 
Setliff noted that when staff comes up with these types of requirements, it is not just done in office but research is done prior to it. For the Planning Board, members concurred with staff on the text amendment, which included the limit on hours of operation. However, it has been almost a year since the ordinance was put in place, and staff has seen no issues due to the hours of operation for the two grandfathered uses that we have, she pointed out. Mr. Moore’s is limited because he is following those requirements, she said, but the other two do not have to do that because they are grandfathered. Therefore, Planning Board concurred since there had been no issues, and the board voted unanimously to recommend deleting the hours of operation, Setliff continued. She also noted that Moore recused himself from voting on this issue and that “unanimously” meant all the other board members present. Staff then drafted a text amendment deleting the hours of operation requirement.
Councilman Rucker asked Setliff where the other two grandfathered businesses are located. She replied Hunan Plaza which is the strip beside Chaney’s Restaurant and Freeway Crossing where Lowes Foods is located.  He expressed concerns about someone coming into the downtown area, but Setliff noted that the cafes are only allowed in General Business and Highway Business districts. Setliff said she only brought up the RDC recommendation because of the previous request in the downtown area. Mayor Festerman summarized that what the Council would be doing is allowing these businesses to operate in the General Business and Highway Business 24/7 if they chose to do so. Setliff agreed that was true once the businesses receive their Special Use Permit.
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:10 p.m. and asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the proposed text amendment?

Mr. Randy Moore, owner and operator of the Internet Sweepstakes Café at 1410 W. Harrison St., said he wanted the text amendment so that his hours could match those at the other locations. He said he was not saying he would be open 24/7, but he wanted to have that option since the other cafes do. He said he would be willing to limit his hours if the others would. He indicated he just wanted to have a “fair playing field” with the others. 
Mayor Festerman asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in opposition? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:12 p.m.

Councilwoman Zdanski then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner, to approve the text amendment. The vote was 3-2 with Mayor Festerman, Councilwoman Zdanski and Councilman Turner in favor and Councilman Rucker and Councilman Johnson in opposition.

Mayor Festerman asked the City Attorney that since this ordinance was appearing on their agenda for the first time and only passed with a simple majority, does it need to lie on the table for an additional 30 days? City Attorney Bill McLeod Jr. was uncertain with the absence of the other two Council members, but he said he felt the issue probably did have to lie on the table for 30 days. He requested additional time at a recess to look into it.
A copy of the text amendment approved on first reading follows:

Amendment T 2011-1
AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING 

ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS;

SECTION 3, SPECIAL USES  

OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 By deleting the condition, Hours of Operation shall not exceed 10:00 a.m. to 12 a.m., from the Special Use Permit requirements for Internet Sweepstakes Cafés.   
Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2011 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.


/s/_____________________________________________________



JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

      Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
It was agreed that the public hearing would be closed.

CONSIDERATION OF TWO RESOLUTIONS DISSOLVING THE PIEDMONT TRIAD COUNCIL OF GOVERNMENTS AND CREATING THE PIEDMONT TRIAD REGIONAL COUNCIL. 
Interim City Manager Michael Pearce reported on the proposed merger between the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments and the Northwest Piedmont Council of Governments as outlined in his March 2, 2011 memo. (A COPY OF PEARCE’S MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He explained that two resolutions in the agenda packet need to be approved by Council today – one dissolving the PTCOG and the other forming the new Piedmont Triad Regional Council. Both resolutions must be approved in March, he added, and are in the agenda packet. 
Stating that Mayor Festerman has been a delegate to COG for a long time, Pearce turned the discussion over to the Mayor.

Mayor Festerman, noting he has been the PTCOG delegate for nearly 11 years, said he is in favor of the proposed merger. He noted that the City’s costs will remain the same, which is roughly about $6,000 a year, and will be a cost savings in the future because more services will be available to the City. He said he thought it would make us much more competitive. The Mayor said there had been some concerns that the smaller municipalities like Reidsville might lose their ability to have a voice, but he said, to the contrary, right now there is weighted voting but with the new merger, each member government will have equal voting rights, he stated. He said he had not heard of many member governments that had decided not to approve it, and he would certainly recommend it. In response to a question from Councilwoman Zdanski, the Mayor said there had been some concerns among the smaller entities, but he felt the proposed voting would help with that.
There was a brief discussion about where the PTRCOG offices might be located. One of the possibilities is near the Piedmont Triad International Airport in Greensboro, the Mayor said. He again reiterated that the City receives a lot of services from COG and he felt this would be more cost effective.
Mayor Festerman then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner, to approve these recommendations that we merge into the greater Piedmont Triad Regional Council. The motion was approved in a 5-0 vote.

The corresponding Resolutions as approved follow:

RESOLUTION

Dissolving the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments

and

Providing for Distribution of Assets and Obligations

WHEREAS, the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments was organized in June 1968; and, 

WHEREAS, the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments, is a regional council of governments authorized by NCGS 160A, Article 20, Part 2 Regional Councils of Governments; and,
WHEREAS,  the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments is designated by the Secretary of the Department of Administration as the Lead Regional Organization for North Carolina multi-county planning Region G; and,

WHEREAS, as of today’s date the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments consists of forty-six member governments shown in Attachment A to this Resolution including the counties of Alamance, Caswell, Davidson, Guilford, Montgomery, Randolph and Rockingham and thirty-nine municipalities within those counties; and,
WHEREAS, this association has proven the usefulness of regionalism as an efficient and effective platform for cooperative problem solving and program delivery; and,

WHEREAS, changes in the scope of political, economic, environmental, and transportation issues have led the membership of the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments to consider the opportunities offered by a broader coalition of like-minded local government partners across the  twelve-county Piedmont Triad region of North Carolina.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the City Council of the City of Reidsville hereby agrees to dissolve the voluntary association heretofore known as the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments  at the end of fiscal year 2010-2011; and,

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that such dissolution shall occur upon satisfaction of two conditions: (1) adoption of this Resolution by thirty-one member government units which is two-thirds of all member governmental units of the Council as required by Article IV, Section 2 the Charter and (2) formation of the successor council of governments pursuant to NCGS 160A, Article 20, Part 2 as provided for in the Formation and Membership Resolution for the Piedmont Triad Regional Council; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that upon satisfaction of conditions one (1) and two (2) above, dissolution of the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments shall become effective June 30, 2011; and,
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that all assets and obligations of the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments, Multi-County Planning Region G, shall transfer to the successor regional council, the newly formed Piedmont Triad Regional Council.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this resolution is adopted this  the _________ of _______ 2011.

	ATTEST :

BY:_/s/_____________________________
     City Clerk
	CITY OF REIDSVILLE
By:_/s/__________________________

     Mayor



RESOLUTION

Formation and Membership in the Piedmont Triad Regional Council

WHEREAS, the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments, multi-county planning Region G, serves the region encompassing Alamance, Caswell, Davidson, Guilford, Montgomery, Randolph and Rockingham counties and thirty-nine municipalities within those counties; and 

WHEREAS, the Northwest Piedmont Council of Governments, multi-county planning region I,  serves the region encompassing Davie, Forsyth, Stokes, Surry and Yadkin counties and twenty-two municipalities within those counties; and 

WHEREAS, the two councils of governments have individually and jointly studied the benefits of merger to form a new  Piedmont Triad Regional Council which would be the successor council of governments to the two existing entities and which, pursuant to this Resolution, would encompass the twelve-county Piedmont Triad region; and  

WHEREAS, the benefits of merging the two regional councils include:

· Designation of one Lead Regional Organization for the Triad region consistent with state policy on regions since 1971;

· A larger and more unified voice for Triad local governments at the state and national levels; 

· Broader scope of services to member governments, based on the strengths of each existing COG;

· Efficiency of shared overhead leading to reduced fees for contract services to members;

· Alignment of the region’s two local government organizations to reflect common economic, land, water, transportation and air quality conditions.
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Reidsville City Council hereby joins with other local governments throughout the twelve-county region in adopting the Charter of the Piedmont Triad Regional Council (attached as Attachment A and incorporated herein); and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that establishment of the Piedmont Triad Regional Council shall require adoption of this Resolution by each board of county commissioners in the twelve-county region or adoption by the governing bodies of one or more municipalities whose combined populations represent at least 50% of the population of each county on or before March 31, 2011; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that upon sufficient votes by units of local government as required above, the Piedmont Triad Regional Council shall be established as the council of governments for the Piedmont Triad region effective July 1, 2011; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that sufficient votes by units of local government as required above, will be deemed a petition and request to the Secretary of the North Carolina Department of Administration to re-draw regional boundaries, as authorized in G.S. G.S.143-341(6)(i), for a twelve-county Piedmont Triad region effective July 1, 2011.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this resolution was adopted this the 9th day of March, 2011.

	ATTEST :

BY:_/s/_____________________________
	CITY OF REIDSVILLE
By:__/s/______________________________


CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST BY REP. BERT JONES REGARDING REIDSVILLE ELECTIONS. 
In making the staff report, Interim City Manager Pearce explained that several weeks ago he had received a letter from Rep. Bert Jones via email regarding how Reidsville holds its elections. Rep. Jones stated that he had received complaints or questions about why Reidsville holds its elections in October rather than November. The reasons the Representative cited for not holding the elections in October were confusion, lower voter turnout and higher costs. He asked Pearce to poll the Council as to get an idea of why you believed the elections should continue in October rather than November. He said if he didn’t hear back from us, he would put forward a bill through the General Assembly to move our elections to November. 
Pearce noted that he had done a lot of research on this, which had been included in his February 25, 2011 memo to Council that is in the agenda packets. (A COPY OF THAT MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He reminded Council members that the basic reason for the Reidsville election changes in 1993 were the result of an out-of-court settlement resulting from a lawsuit brought by the NAACP, the Voting Rights Act and how our elections were set up because there was not adequate representation by minorities on the board. Several changes were made at that time through legislation in the General Assembly, including: board size went from 5 to 6, plus the Mayor, previously the Mayor was elected as part of the Council, then chosen by the Council; created Districts A & B with specific boundaries; staggered terms of election, including at-large candidates and those from districts; the election of the Mayor by 40% of the total votes cast rather than a simple majority. He said one of the reasons for this was that in a position as important as the Mayor, the candidate should have at least 40%, if not 50%, of the vote. If you have 5-6 people running, someone could just have 25% of the vote and serve as Mayor for four years. Once that 40% rule was made, that meant if there was the possibility of a runoff, the runoff would have to be held later in December which would just end up costing more, he said. Therefore, the City holds its elections on the first Tuesday in October and if there is a runoff for the Mayor’s seat, it would be part of the November’s election. He said it is not that unusual. Although we are the only city in Rockingham County that votes that way, Reidsville is among 22 cities, large and small, in the State of North Carolina that hold its elections in October.

The Interim City Manager stated that Rep. Jones expressed concerns about the costs. Pearce said it does cost a little more, about $4,000 than it cost the City of Eden, to hold the elections in October but he asserted that it is up to the City Council to decide where taxpayer dollars are spent. It has always been important to Council in the past to have its elections in October, which is an expense borne solely by the City of Reidsville and nobody else, he said. Pearce noted that there is no evidence that voter turnout is higher in November versus October. Reidsville had 25% voter turnout in its last election compared to 9% in Eden and 17% in Greensboro in November. He said we can’t find any evidence that elections in November have a better voter turnout than in October.
Pearce noted that he had given Council a lot of information to look at, but they need to respond back to Rep. Jones about moving elections to November or keep them in October.
Mayor Festerman said he was not a Council member in 1993, but he believes he understands why this process was taken, and it appears to have served our citizens well, shown by Reidsville having a higher percentage of voter turnout. Having been on the Council for 14 years, he said he only recalled one individual ever ask him about it. He said he looked into it at that time and provided him with an answer and never heard anything else about it. He said it didn’t appear to him to be a large contingency of folks who do not know what our process is. Pearce noted that one of the reasons the lawsuit was brought about was to get a better representation on the Council of the actual racial makeup of the City. He said he thinks this has worked very well and the Council currently has three African-American members. Reidsville is the only municipality in the entire County that has such representation. He said he felt this speaks volumes about how we hold our elections and the way we conduct our business in the City of Reidsville.
Councilman Turner, who said he was on Council at that time, noted it took a lot of work to refine the City’s proposal with the US Department of Justice. He said it was not just our configuration that we came up with, but the City worked with DOJ to develop a fair method of elections. 
Mayor Festerman expressed concerns that with the upcoming elections, it would take too long to get any changes approved by the DOJ beforehand and might cause further delay in our election process.
Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson, to leave the election process like it is. 
The Mayor said with the motion, he would be writing a letter to Rep. Jones in the next day or two and advise him of the Council’s thoughts on this. 

The motion was unanimously approved in a 5-0 vote.

Councilwoman Zdanski said the letter to Rep. Jones should also be sent to Senator Phil Berger to make him aware of the Council’s feelings as well.

Recess Taken.

Mayor Festerman called for a five-minute recess to allow the City Attorney to review the question regarding the approval of the text amendment.

Vote on Text Amendment.

Upon their return, Mayor Festerman said the City Attorney had determined that the Council must hold a first reading today since the text amendment only passed on a 3-2 vote and, therefore, becomes an unsettled issue. At the next regular City Council meeting, Council will vote on its second reading. A second public hearing is not needed and will not need to be advertised, he added.

CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST TO RENEW THE LEASE OF LAKE HUNT. 
Interim City Manager Pearce noted that Lake Hunt has been leased by the City to various people, most recently to the Lake Hunt Partnership. The group, which includes Steve Manley, Sammy Moore and John Dancy, has leased Lake Hunt for the past three years and has been fairly successful, he noted.

The lease with the Partnership ended March 4, Pearce explained. The Partnership sent a letter in mid-January requesting that the lease be extended with the Partnership paying the City $3,200 a year. He noted that the group sells passes and takes care of the maintenance of the facilities at Lake Hunt.

Pearce noted that Council had asked him to study the effectiveness of the City taking over the lease of Lake Hunt. He said he had worked with Parks & Recreation Director Dale Hagwood, Lake Reidsville Supervisor Chad Merritt and Assistant City Manager Terri Stamey on a report, which is included in the agenda packet. (A COPY OF THE REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) 

Pearce explained that the current group has issued member passes and sold keys, which allowed the members to fish and use the shelters there. If operated like it currently is with a fee schedule proposed by staff, we believe that we could net $16,000 in profit, which is considerably more than the $3,200 the current contractors have said they would pay, he said. In addition, Pearce said he would like Council to consider that due to the repairs at Lake Reidsville and keeping the water level four feet below, fishing at that lake may not be as attractive as it has been in the past. This opens up the opportunity for us to have another venue for our citizens to fish at, he said.
The Interim City Manager apologized for not putting in a proposed fee schedule, but he passed those out to the Council. (A COPY OF THE PROPOSED FEE SCHEDULE IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He said it is his understanding that the Lake Hunt Partnership has been selling passes for $60.00. Last year they had about 360 members although before that, they have had as many as 500 members, he said.

Pearce said they are recommending a differentiation between residents and nonresidents of Reidsville. He recommended the following fee structure for passes, just like at Lake Reidsville: $40.00 for residents and $75.00 for nonresidents. They are also proposing creating a combination pass that could be used at both lakes with the cost at $60.00 for residents and $130 for nonresidents, he said. He also said the fee schedule includes the fees for renting boat slips, shelter rentals and for the clubhouse rental.
The proposal in the short run is to do it just has it has been done. City staff will need to do basic maintenance and upkeep of the shelters as well as the boat docks, Pearce noted. Those expenses are about $19,000 per year, he said, but with the potential revenues of $35,948 net the City a profit of over $16,000, he said. 

Therefore, Pearce said he is recommending to Council that the City take over the operation of Lake Hunt. Pearce said he had spoken with Lake Hunt Partnership’s Steve Manley and informed him that since we were not going to meet before the lease expired, that he was just going to let the lease expire on March 4. Like before, people will be fishing at Lake Hunt at their own risk, there would be no additional law enforcement there and the property would be under the City’s liability insurance, he continued. “It sounds like a pretty good deal for the City,” he said.

Mayor Festerman questioned why the profit generated in the first year is more than in the other years. Pearce said when he talked to Lake Supervisor Chad Merritt, Merritt had some ideas to grow the operation at Lake Hunt so these expenses actually reflect changes that he would have to come back to City Council for approval on. He noted that Merritt does recommend improvements such as dry dock operations, adding shelters, etc; however, Pearce said he is not recommending those improvements today. In the future, if the economic situation warranted and our demand for services warranted, we can do improvements down there, he said. Those figures actually reflect improvements that are not before Council today, he added.
The Mayor asked about different rates for senior citizens and youth. Pearce said they talked about that. He asked the Lake Supervisor Chad Merritt to discuss this.
Lake Reidsville Supervisor Merritt said he didn’t include it on there, but it would be just like Lake Reidsville, for those aged 62 and older or disabled although he added that they break it down for City, County and Non-County. The senior citizen rate would be $20 for City residents; $30 for County residents; and $40 for non-County residents. This is the same fee schedule used at Lake Reidsville, he reiterated. In response to a question from Mayor Festerman, Merritt explained that this fee structure had been created before he came here. 
Pearce again noted that the same fee schedule from Lake Reidsville would be continued at Lake Hunt. Questions arose about fees for youth. Merritt said the State of North Carolina does not require anyone under the age of 16 to have a fishing license so they don’t charge a youth if accompanied by an adult, he said. 
Pearce said he had neglected to put that in fee schedule, but he could based on the fees from Lake Reidsville.
Mayor Festerman noted that this was quite a departure from the past, but probably, it was the right time to do this. Councilman Rucker has had concerns in the past, he said. Councilman Rucker said he had been trying to get Council to do this for several years, and it’s just a set of keys. Why should someone else make money off a set of keys, the Councilman asked. He recognized Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission member Ralph Watkins, who was in the audience. Mayor Festerman thanked Mr. Watkins for his service. The Mayor said that Councilman Rucker probably thought we should have taken this action a long time ago.
Councilman Rucker made the motion to approve the recommendation by Dale Hagwood and his staff.

The Mayor asked when this would take effect? Pearce replied it would begin immediately in terms of starting the process of getting the keys and redistributing them after contacting the current members. The Mayor asked for a second to the motion.
Councilman Johnson seconded the motion.

Councilman Rucker talked of the need for Pearce to get the old lock off of the gate as soon as possible and to get a press release and advertisement out about it. Pearce said they would also put a sign out at the top of the road letting passholders know. 
The motion was approved on a 5-0 vote.

CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
Citizens were asked if anyone wanted to make public comments while the Clerk got ballots to be distributed.
PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Rockingham County Animal Shelter.

Ms. Deb Sterling, who is head of fundraising for the Rockingham County Animal Shelter sponsored by Smith Stokes Automotive, got up to speak. She said they have raised $48,000 for the shelter. She talked of the costs of covering all of the equipment for the shelter. She described it as a long suffering and long awaited project that has been pushed back for years and years. She said she just wanted to urge us all to work together and support this project. She said everyone needs to participate, and if we all come aboard, we can make the facility the best that it can be. She said there has already been a lot of community support, including various donations received, among them Home Savings Bank.
Ms. Sterling noted that the long-term goal is to reduce the number of animals being brought into the facility in the first place. She talked of the need to make the community aware of spaying and neutering of animals. She pointed to Mr. Bobby Stanley, who was in the audience and has been a strong supporter of the shelter. She noted that Mr. Kevin Baughn has been named the shelter’s Director. She stated that they were looking statewide to find examples of cost effective shelters, etc.
Mr. Bobby Stanley of 628 Young Road, Stoneville, got up as well to address the Rockingham County Animal Shelter. He talked of the need to control the pet population, to keep costs down and to get a lot of people involved. He noted that he had spoken at a recent County Commissioner’ meeting that this facility was created to meet the needs of the entire County, and that the entire County should work together to try and make this work and keep costs down for everyone. 
Mayor Festerman said he believed that the County and Reidsville were the only entities that have signed into that agreement. Mr. Stanley said he thought that was correct.

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.  
Lake Hunt Discussion.
Interim City Manager Pearce said he’d like to go back to the Lake Hunt situation for a minute. He said no money has been budgeted for maintenance and upkeep of the lake until the end of this fiscal year. He asked that the Council allocate $7,000 from the Undesignated Fund Balance for this, which he added should be offset by more than enough revenues 

Councilwoman Zdanski made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve the $7,000 from the Undesignated Fund Balance for Lake Hunt.

The corresponding Budget Ordinance Amendment follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 22
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on May 5, 2010 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2010-2011; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for the operation of Lake Hunt.
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on May 5, 2010 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 11-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $7,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 11-6130-3510, Maintenance and Repairs, be increased by $7,000.00.
This the 9th day of March, 2011.

                    /s/ _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

Update on Spillway at Lake Reidsville.

Interim City Manager Pearce informed Council members that the temporary repairs to the spillway at Lake Reidsville have been completed. With the siphoning equipment, the lake is down about 30 inches with another 18 inches to go, he said. The rain last weekend added another 8 inches to the water level, he explained, noting that it doesn’t take any time for Lake Reidsville to fill up.
Update on former Food Deals building.

Pearce noted that no upset bids were received on this property so staff is going ahead with the closing. The surveyor is also subdividing the building from the parking lot, which will be retained by the City, he added.
Budget Process.

The departments have turned in their budget reports, Pearce reported to Council. Assistant City Manager Terri Stamey and Finance Director Chris Phillips are providing him with more information to help determine cuts, etc. He said he’d like to schedule some budget work sessions at the end of the month or the beginning of next month. He said they would attempt to coordinate these with City Manager interviews.

Boiler at Penn House.
Pearce noted that the boiler had broken down at the Penn House, leaving the main house without heat. He told Judy Yarbrough to go ahead and get it fixed since events are planned. The estimated cost was up to $7,000.

Pearce said he had a firm figure for Council of $7,250 to fix the boiler. The monies are not in the Penn House budget for this expenditure, but there is approximately $30,000 in the Bee Penn Moore monies. He said he was recommending the $7,250 be taken from the Bee Penn Moore monies to repair the boiler.

Councilman Turner asked if this was to replace or repair the boiler? Pearce said it will include the replacement of several major parts but not all of it. He also stated that the funds could come from the Undesignated Fund Balance. The Mayor said he thought this was only the second time the Bee Penn Moore monies were used and would leave about $22,000 in the budget.
Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve $7,250 to repair the boiler from the Bee Penn Moore monies.

The corresponding Budget Ordinance Amendment follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 23
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on May 5, 2010 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2010-2011; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for boiler repairs at the Penn House.
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on May 5, 2010 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3834-71000, Penn House Endowment Funds, be increased by $7,250.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-6140-3510, Maintenance and Repairs, be increased by $7,250.00.
This the 9th day of March, 2011.

                     /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk
ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler reported that Wanda Harley of 320 Church Street had been unanimously reappointed to the Reidsville Human Relations Commission for a three-year term. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Zdanski – The Councilwoman reported on the Historic Preservation Commission meeting held February 15. The group discussed the budget, which will be the same as last year’s and no money allotted for new projects, she said. Mr. Jim Jackson was elected Chairman and Anne Marie Simmons named Vice Chairman. She briefly noted maintenance issues at the Governor Reid House, including the need to change timer settings and to repaint the shutters.
The Reidsville Appearance Commission met February 24 and has a very active board, the Councilwoman noted. As part of his Director’s Report, Mr. Pearce reported that Whiteridge Plastics has donated 60 new mailboxes for the North Scales Street project. He updated members on the sale of the former Food Deals building and the mast arm traffic signals at the intersection of South Scales Street and Settle Street. Commission members are also working on several different programs, including the Speakers Bureau and outreach program and thank you signs in the yards. The Commission will also present a program on Stormwater Smart for the Reidsville Women’s Club, the Councilwoman added.

Councilman Rucker – No report.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor thanked Interim City Manager Michael Pearce for his service to the City, noting that he was doing a “terrific job” as Manager.

He stated that one day, he noticed some balloons in the Finance Department. Upon asking about it, he was informed that a customer had given them to the cashiers for their courtesy. He wanted to make the public aware of that.
The Mayor noted that last evening, thanks to the Reidsville Chamber of Commerce and the local television station, WGSR, a program at Lawsonville Avenue School called “The Leader in Me” program was able to raise $7,500 from a telethon. The benefits from this program will stay with these children for years, he said.

Councilman Johnson – No report.

Councilman Turner – No report.

Mayor Festerman noted that the mailboxes on North Scales Street will be a positive asset to the project.
MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED SESSION.

Mayor Festerman then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to go into closed session for personnel under G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6).
Before going into closed session in the conference room, Interim City Manager Pearce clarified the situation at Lake Hunt and Council’s direction to change the locks there. He noted that the current passes are good through April 1st so staff will not be able to change the locks until after April 1st.
RETURN FROM CLOSED SESSION.

Upon return to open session, Mayor Festerman made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to recess and reconvene at 8:30 a.m. on Tuesday, March 15, in the first-floor conference room.







___________________________________








     James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

_______________________________

  Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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